
 
 

 
 
 

Main Office: 155 George Street, Prince George, BC V2L 1P8 
Telephone: (250) 960-4400 / Fax: (250) 563-7520 
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TO: Chair and Directors                                                                                      File No.: TUP 7366/24362/8 
 
FROM: Richard Buchan, Planner II               
 
DATE: November 2, 2021 
 
SUBJECT  Temporary Use Permit No. 251 
SUMMARY: Purpose: For Consideration 

Location: 1600 Coyote Road – Electoral Area ‘H’  
Owner: 0820758 B.C Ltd.  
Agent: Shawn and Diane Fowler 
 
Previous Reports:  Item No. 6.7 and 6.7A, March 21, 2019      
 
Attachments:    
1. Letter and Site Plan Received September 14, 2021 from Diane and Shawn Fowler  
2. Schedule ‘A’  
3. Letter dated October 18, 2021 from Diane and Shawn Fowler  
4. Sewerage Information dated April 17, 2020 by Livio Pierodon  
5. Temporary Use Permit No. 251  
 

 

RECOMMENDATION(S): 
 

1. THAT the report and all written comments from persons, organizations and 
authorities be received. 

 
2. THAT Temporary Use Permit No. 251 be issued to 0820758 B.C LTD., INC. NO. 

0820758 to permit an Employee Accommodation use on Lot 8 District Lot 7366 
Cariboo District Plan 24362 for a three-year period. 

 
 

 
ISSUE(S): 

A second Temporary Use Permit (TUP) application has been made to allow for the continuation of an Employee 
Accommodation use on the subject property for up to a three-year period. Existing TUP No. 219 expires on April 15, 
2022 and only permits up to two Employee Accommodation uses.   
 
The applicants have applied to increase the number of Employee Accommodation use permitted through a TUP from 
two to five units. Employee Accommodation means a commercial use providing a temporary dwelling unit for the 
accommodation of employees or workers.  
 
The Regional District Board is being asked to consider issuance of Temporary Use Permit No. 251. 
 

RELEVANT POLICIES: 

1. Robson Valley – Canoe Upstream Official Community Plan (OCP) Bylaw No. 2290: 

 proposal is not consistent with OCP land use designation policies  

 the subject property is designated Heavy Industrial (H/IND)  

 temporary use permits may be considered throughout the plan area 
 

ENTITLEMENT 

 
HOW VOTE 

COUNTED 

All 
1 Director/1 vote 

Majority 

 
 

All 
1 Director/1 vote 

Majority 

REPORT FOR CONSIDERATION 
 

http://www.rdffg.bc.ca/


Report to Regional Board      Page 2 

 

 

2. Zoning Bylaw No. 2892: 

 the proposal does not comply with current zoning 

 the subject property is zoned Industrial 3 (M3) 

 the M3 zone does not permit an Employee Accommodation use 

 a temporary use permit or zoning bylaw amendment is required   

 
3. Local Government Act: 

 outlines the regulations for issuance of a temporary use permit 

 requires a notification of Board consideration to be placed in one edition of a local newspaper 

 Section 496 allows a local government to collect a security to guarantee the performance of the terms of a 
temporary use permit.  
 

4. Development Applications Procedures Bylaw No. 2776: 

 specifies requirements for a public consultation, public notice mail-out and notification of application sign 

 delegates approval of notification requirements to the General Manager of Development Services 
 

STRATEGIC ALIGNMENT: 

 
SERVICE RELEVANCE: 

Regional District Land Use Services is a region wide service and fulfils the obligations of land use planning under  
Part 14 of the Local Government Act. 
 

FINANCIAL CONSIDERATION(S): 

N/A 
 

OTHER CONSIDERATION(S): 

A notice of application sign was installed on the property on October 21, 2021. Notice of proposed Temporary Use 
Permit No. 251 was posted in the local newspaper on November 4th and November 12th and mailed to applicable 
landowners requesting comments by 12:00pm on November 16, 2021.  Any correspondence received will be forwarded 
to Board as additional agenda items.   
 

DECISION OPTIONS: 
 
1. Approve recommendations. 

 issuance of Temporary Use Permit No. 251 will allow the proposed Employee Accommodation use for 
another three-year period  

 
Other Options: 
  

a. amend the Permit prior to approval 

  Permit conditions could be added or amended as Board deems appropriate 

  Schedule ‘A’ provides example amendments for Board consideration  
 

b. postpone consideration of Temporary Use Permit No. 251 

 consideration may be postponed if additional information is required 
 

c. defeat issuance of Temporary Use Permit No. 251 

 up to two Employee Accommodation uses will be permitted on the subject property until April 15, 2022.  
 

 Climate Action  Economic Health  Indigenous Relations  Strong Communities 

  

 None – Statutory or Routine Business 
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COMMENTS: 

A second Temporary Use Permit (TUP) application has been made to allow for the continuation of an Employee 
Accommodation use on the subject property for up to three years.  The applicants have applied to increase the number 
of Employee Accommodation use permitted through a TUP from two to five units.  

The property is approximately 0.89 hectares (2.21 acres) in size and is zoned Industrial 3 (M3) which permits residential 
and limited industrial uses. The property is also located within the Cedarside Industrial Area, which is envisioned as a 
key area for further heavy industrial development. The property is designated Heavy Industrial (H/IND) by the Robson 
Valley-Canoe Upstream Official Community Plan (OCP).  

Public consultation for a TUP is currently being undertaken with an opportunity for the public to provide written 
comments. Any correspondence received will be forwarded to Board as additional agenda items.   

Referral agency comments have been received and the Ministry of Transportation and Infrastructure outlined their 
requirement for a controlled access highway permit. Any further correspondence received from referral agencies will be 
forwarded to Board as additional agenda items. 

The applicants provided a $4,000.00 security deposit ($2,000.00 for each temporary structure) with their previous 
Temporary Use Permit (No. 219) in 2019 which permitted two units of Employee Accommodation and two structures. 
The purpose of the $4,000.00 security deposit is to incentivize the landowner to remove the building/structures  once 
the TUP expires (security deposit then returned to the landowner) or used by the Regional District to undertake the 
necessary works to remove and store the temporary structures and restore the lands if the landowner fails to do so.  

For the proposed TUP (No. 251) the applicants have indicated that they would like the Board to cap the security deposit 
at $4,000.00. While this does provide some incentive for the applicants to carry out the removal of the temporary 
buildings and restoration of the lands, it may not cover the Regional District’s costs to undertake this work in the event 
that the applicants do not. 

If the Board is concerned the requested $4,000 security deposit by the applicants is too low, the Board may amend the 
proposed temporary use permit to require $2,000.00 for each structure (up to $8,000.00 based on applicants proposal).  
This would align with the requirements of the existing TUP 219. If the Board would like further information prior to 
considering the applicants request of maintaining the security deposit at $4,000, the Board could require the applicants 
to provide information regarding the estimated cost from a qualified professional, of removing the temporary 
buildings/structures and restoring the lands.    

Proposed Temporary Use Permit No. 251 is attached the report and is proposed for a three-year term.  Schedule ‘A’ is 
attached to the report and includes additional conditions that the Board may wish to include by amending Temporary 
Use Permit No. 251 (Other Decision Option a.). 

Should the Board issue the Permit, next steps would be the landowner obtaining any necessary permits from external 
agencies to establish the use.  Should the Permit not be issued, the use will not be permitted on the property.   

 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Richard Buchan 
Planner II 

 
RB 
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BACKGROUNDER 

Owner: 0820758 BC Ltd. (Attn: Shawn and Diane Fowler) 

  
Location: 1600 Coyote Rd., South of Valemount  

  
Legal 
Description: 

Lot 8 District Lot 7366 Cariboo District Plan 24362 – 0.89 ha (2.21 acres)  

 

 

Proposal: A temporary use permit application has been made to extend and expand a temporary Employee 
Accommodation use on the property located at 1600 Coyote Rd. The owners secured a Temporary 
Use Permit (No. 219) in 2019 which permits up to two structures and two units of Employee 
Accommodation and will expire on April 15, 2022. The owners are now requesting that the Regional 
Board consider authorizing temporary approvals for up to four structures and five units of Employee 
Accommodation.  The owners have provided a letter of rationale (attached) detailing their proposal. 
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Official 
Community 
Plan: 
 

The property is designated Heavy Industrial (H/IND) by the Robson Valley-Canoe Upstream Official 
Community Plan (OCP).  The subject property is also contained within the Cedarside Industrial Area. 
The Cedarside Area is envisioned as a key area for further industrial development.  

The H/IND designation was established in clusters for areas with existing and potential future industrial 
sites. A primary purpose of this designation was to require that industrial uses be generally located so 
as to avoid conflicts with residential and other established land uses. Additional accommodation on 
Heavy Industrial sites is supported for staff if the use is relatively remote from residential settlement 
areas. 

A TUP does not require an OCP amendment. Regional Board consideration of TUPs is supported 
throughout the plan area. 
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Zoning: 
 

The subject property is zoned Industrial 3 (M3) by Zoning Bylaw No. 2892.  The M3 zone does not 
permit an employee accommodation use.  

Previous 
Applications: 

Temporary Use Permit (No. 219) included a security deposit requirement of $2,000.00 per structure 
(for a total of $4,000.00). The purpose of this security is to help ensure that the temporary buildings 
and structures associated with the Employee Accommodation use are removed should the permit 
expire.  

Proposed 
TUP: 

The owners are seeking to add an additional two structures with a separate accommodation unit on 
each side (2 units,1 on each side). If approved, the TUP will authorize up to four structures and five 
units of Employee Accommodation would be established. The owners have also advised 
Administration that they would prefer to cap the security deposit at $4,000.00. 
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Sewage: The applicant has advised that an engineered system has been installed in conjunction with the   
two structures and two units of Employee Accommodation associated with their current Temporary 
Use Permit (No. 219) and have suggested that the existing system will be sufficient for the 
additional units of accommodation.   

ALR: The land is not within the Agricultural Land Reserve. 

Fire 
Protection: 

The subject land is within a volunteer fire department fire protection area. 

Future RDFFG 
Applications: 

If the application is approved, a building permit will be required for the buildings. The Regional 
District will require proof of sewerage from a qualified Engineer or Registered Onsite Wastewater 
Practitioner (ROWP) at time of building permit application.  

Referral 
Agency 
Comments:  

BC Hydro: 

BC Hydro has no objection to the proposed rezoning as our works are not affected. 

For a new electrical service connection, please contact 1-877-520-1355 or complete an online 
application form available at: www.bchydro.com/youraccount    

Kristi Morin  
Property Coordinator, Property Rights Services 
 
TELUS 
I have reviewed the attached file and determined that TELUS has no objection to this proposal.  
Please feel free to contact us for any questions or if you require additional information. 

Wayne Hornak  
 
Ministry of Transportation and Infrastructure (MoTI) 
The Ministry of Transportation & Infrastructure (MoTI) has received the above noted referral from 
the Regional District of Fraser-Fort George regarding the Temporary use permit. The application 
has been reviewed, and MoTI has the following comments for your consideration:  

http://www.bchydro.com/youraccount
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 No storm drainage shall be directed to Ministry of Transportation and Infrastructure 

drainage systems. This includes but is not limited to collection and run-off of the internal 

road system.  

 Ministry setback requirements to be followed as per Section 12 of the Provincial Public 

Undertakings Regulation. 

Solangel Chavez 
 

RDFFG – Building  
The landowner will be required to submit a complete building permit package with plans, any 
engineering schedules and a updated sewerage report stating the system can handle the 
increased volume and be registered with Northern Health prior to being issued a permit. 

Dana Ferguson  
Building Inspector 
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TEMPORARY USE PERMIT No. 251 

ISSUED TO:  0820758 B.C LTD., INC. NO. 0820758   

WITH RESPECT TO THE FOLLOWING LAND: 

Lot 8 District Lot 7366 Cariboo District Plan 24362 
PID:  008 – 262 – 659 

1. This Temporary Use Permit is issued pursuant to the Local Government Act. 
 
2. The general purpose of this Permit is to allow an Employee Accommodation use on the subject parcel for a three (3) 

year period 
 
3. Notwithstanding that Zoning Bylaw No. 2892 does not allow for an Employee Accommodation use on the subject parcel, 

this Temporary Use Permit specifically allows the following uses on Lot 8 District Lot 7366 Cariboo District Plan 24362: 

- Employee Accommodation 
  
Subject to the following: 
 

a) Employee Accommodation means a commercial use providing a temporary dwelling unit for the 
accommodation of employees or workers.  

 
b) Operating hours of the Employee Accommodation use are 24 hours per day, 7 days a week.  

 
c) The maximum number of units of accommodation for an Employee Accommodation use is five (5). 

 
d) The combined maximum total floor area of an Employee Accommodation use is 300.0 m2. 
 
e) Deposit of security of $4,000.00 will be required to be received by the Regional District before issuance of this 

Permit pursuant to Section 496 of the Local Government Act 
 

f) Security will be refunded once, to the satisfaction of the Regional District, all buildings, structures and 
utilities associated with the Employee Accommodation use are removed and lands associated are restored 
to an equivalent or better standard that existed prior to the Employee Accommodation use.  

 
g) Security is forfeited to the Regional District in the event of default under this Permit for the cost of demolition, 

removal, storage of buildings, structures or utilities for and associated with Employee Accommodation use. 
 

h) All parking is to be on the subject property. 
 
i) All buildings, including new or pre-fabricated buildings, placed or constructed for the Employee 

Accommodation use must be built in accordance with BC Building Code, Regional District Building Bylaw 
and inspection requirements. 

 
j) All buildings or structures must meet minimum building setbacks in accordance with Zoning Bylaw No. 2892.  

 
k) Should the Temporary Use Permit expire, and a new temporary use permit or zoning bylaw amendment 

application not be approved, all buildings, structures and utilities associated with the Employee 
Accommodation use are to be removed and the land must be restored to an equivalent or better standard 
that existed prior to the Employee Accommodation use.  

 
4. This Permit does not relieve an owner or occupier from obtaining any other approvals required by the Regional District 

or any other jurisdiction, or from meeting any other applicable regulations. 
 
5. This Permit is not a building permit. 
 
6. This Permit shall expire three (3) years after the date of issuance. 
 
7. The land shall be developed strictly in accordance with this Permit. 
 

http://www.rdffg.bc.ca/
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[The zoning on this property at date of issuance of this Permit is Industrial 3 (M3) pursuant to Zoning Bylaw No. 2892] 
 
TEMPORARY USE PERMIT No. 251 ISSUED BY RESOLUTION OF THE REGIONAL BOARD ON THE __ DAY OF ____, 
2021. 
 
  
__________________________________________________________ 
K. Jensen, General Manager of Legislative and Corporate Services 



Schedule 'A'
Should the Board wish to amend Temporary Use Permit No. 251 the following are additional conditions for 

consideration:  

1. Amend Section 3(e) to require additional security in the amount of $2,000.00 per temporary
structure.

• This condition would be rewritten as follows: “Deposit of security of $2000.00 per structure
will be required to be received by the Regional District before issuance of this Permit
pursuant to Section 496 of the Local Government Act.”

• This condition would result in approximately $8,000.00 which would likely cover the bulk
of the Regional District costs associated with removing and storing the temporary
structures should the landowners fail to remediate the property following the expiry of TUP
251. 

2. Amend condition Section 6. to reduce the Permit length from 3 years to a specified lesser term.
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